Gary Gensler Got It Right

AMERICAN ECONOMIC LIBERTIES PROJECT

Securities and Exchange Commission Chair Gary Gensler prevented the crypto industry from causing a financial crisis and protected investors and the public from a more severe industry meltdown.

Shahid Naeem Erik Peinert Matt Stoller

December 2022

The emergence and acceptance of cryptocurrency is one of the most embarrassing recent indictments of broad swaths of American financial and political thinking. Despite Sam Bankman-Fried admitting the Ponzi-like nature of crypto on Bloomberg's Odd Lots podcast months before he was disgraced, important validators such as former Treasury Secretary Larry Summers and former Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) Chair Jay Clayton currently serve or served as advisors to crypto firms, and the Brookings Institution held repeated conferences on the importance of what many called "financial innovation." By contrast, the SEC and its current chair, Gary Gensler, took key actions to ensure that these speculative financial instruments did not spread to the rest of the financial system.

Since the fall of FTX last month, crypto proponents have attempted to shift blame from their own actions and pin responsibility for the collapse on Gensler, a move intended to undermine robust regulation.² This sets the record straight and shows that Gensler's actions helped contain the crypto meltdown and protect the real economy.

¹ Tracy Alloway and Joe Weisenthal, "Sam Bankman-Fried and Matt Levine on How to Make Money in Crypto," Odd Lots Podcast, Bloomberg, April 25, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-04-25/odd-lots-full-transcript-sam-bankman-fried-and-matt-levine-on-crypto. See, for instance, "The future of crypto regulation" at the Brookings Institution with participant Mark Wetjen of FTX, https://www.brookings.edu/2022/08/11/the-future-of-crypto-regulation-highlights-from-the-brookings-event.

² Rep. Tom Emmer, Twitter Post, Nov. 10, 2022, https://twitter.com/RepTomEmmer/status/1590717374801809409; Max Chafkin, "FTX's Collapse Validates Gary Gensler's Crypto Skepticism," Bloomberg Businessweek, Nov. 30, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-11-30/ftx-collapse-validates-sec-chair-gary-gensler-s-crypto-skepticism.

WHAT ARE CRYPTOCURRENCIES?

Cryptocurrencies are digital currencies that operate over a computer network with no traditional central authority like a government or bank. The technology underpinning them is known as the blockchain, which is essentially just a ledger — a certain kind of spreadsheet. There is no intrinsic value to any cryptocurrency; the value is based on belief and what others are willing to pay. No country backs cryptocurrency with taxing, banking, deposit insurance, or lender of last resort capacity.

The first cryptocurrency was Bitcoin, created in 2009, but there are now thousands of cryptocurrencies. During the broad optimism and rising values of cryptocurrencies in the 2010s, an ecosystem of exchanges, clearinghouses, and lending institutions sprung up to facilitate speculation. While securities laws passed in the 1930s should cover these instruments, actors, and activities, the Trump administration took a largely hands-off approach to the space. Without significant enforcement to treat cryptocurrencies as regulated securities, a gray area of financial activity emerged. At the same time, important validators and aggressive marketing persuaded large numbers of people to believe cryptocurrencies represented meaningful technological innovation.

HOW ARE CRYPTOCURRENCIES DIFFERENT FROM CURRENCIES OR TRADITIONAL SECURITIES?

Most currencies are managed by a central bank to ensure that they serve as a stable means of exchange. Without a central bank to manage them and ensure a stable value, cryptocurrencies do not serve as a meaningful store of value like the U.S. dollar does. In addition, with an influx of speculative investors over the past 10 years, the price of individual cryptocurrencies can skyrocket or decline in value overnight, making them nearly useless as a means of exchange, which is the traditional function of a currency. This means that despite early claims that cryptocurrencies would serve as functional currency or a means of payment, almost all crypto assets are instead used as a means of speculative investment — in other words, largely unlicensed securities.

However, unlike other financial securities — stocks, bonds, mortgages, and the like — the value of a cryptocurrency is not tied to any real economic activity. Stocks are based on the expected performance of a company; bonds and mortgages are valued based on the predicted repayment of a business or housing loan; and futures are tied to the future value of a commodity or asset. Cryptocurrencies, by contrast, have no connection to real economic activity. As a result, as an area of finance, crypto has become almost pure speculation, attracting scams and Ponzi schemes, as well as facilitating money laundering and unlawful activity.

HOW COULD CRYPTOCURRENCIES HAVE CAUSED A FINANCIAL CRISIS?

Despite the implosion of FTX and other crypto crashes in recent months, this is a story of regulatory success. Cryptocurrencies could have caused a general financial crisis in traditional banks. If mainstream banks and investors had invested heavily in this largely unregulated space, those banks would have faced a liquidity crisis to cover their losses when crypto collapsed. By preventing mainstream banks and investors from investing heavily in crypto, requiring that crypto investments meet the same regulatory requirements as other assets, and requiring that exchanges hold sufficient assets to cover potential losses from cryptocurrencies, the SEC ensured that the crypto collapse was self-contained.

WHAT ACTIONS HAS THE SEC TAKEN?

On April 17, 2021, noted crypto skeptic Gary Gensler became the chairman of the SEC, the main securities regulator in the United States. Before then, Gensler, the former chair of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC), was a professor at MIT, where he taught courses on digital assets and the blockchain. In short, he was an experienced financial regulator with deep knowledge of crypto and its risks.

Gensler's appointment came too late to block crypto's emergence but not too late to shrink its importance. Over the course of 20 months, Gensler took a series of actions to prevent crypto from becoming embedded in the regulated financial sector. Because of his regulatory choices, the crypto collapse transmitted no wider shocks to the real economy.

Gensler's actions are a model for regulators and showcase genuine regulatory success. When Gensler took office, the cryptocurrency markets were white-hot. Just five days before, crypto exchange Coinbase had gone public at a valuation of more than \$100 billion.³ At this point, Bitcoin was valued at more than \$50,000 and Sam Bankman-Fried was about to be featured on magazine covers as the "Next Warren Buffett."⁴

Before the collapse, crypto proponents reviled Gensler. In September 2021, one crypto conference showed Gensler's face and played the Darth Vader theme song.⁵ A few months later, at a different event, crypto "enthusiasts" were calling for Gensler's "incarceration or worse."

³ Alex Wilhelm, "Coinbase opens at \$381 per share, valuing the crypto exchange at nearly \$100B," TechCrunch, April 14, 2021, https://techcrunch.com/2021/04/14/coinbase-opens-at-381-per-share-valuing-the-crypto-exchange-at-nearly-100b/.

⁴ Fortune, Magazine Cover, August/September 2022 Issue.

⁵ Matt Stoller, "Why Didn't the Government Stop the Crypto Scam?," BIG, Nov. 11, 2022, https://mattstoller.substack.com/p/why-didnt-the-government-stop-the.

⁶ Ephrat Livni, "Biden and Trump S.E.C. Chiefs Trade Tips on How to Regulate Crypto," The New York Times Dealbook, Dec. 2, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/02/business/dealbook/crypto-trump-biden.html.

Important politicians, such as Senate Banking Chair Pat Toomey and Finance Chair Ron Wyden, were attacking regulators who attempted to fit crypto into a regulatory and tax framework. Most regulators got the message. Five days after Gensler took office, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC) granted its third federal banking charter to a crypto-focused bank, Paxos, and remained, in the words of one industry publication, "pro-crypto."

Yet Gensler, unlike most policymakers, was undeterred. The key strategy from crypto insiders was to get access to the banking system and to find ways to encourage retail and institutional investors to put dollars into crypto so they could offload their tokens. Essentially, they wanted to convince people to give them real money in exchange for fake money. Gensler by and large blocked this strategy, almost single-handedly.

Here is what Gensler did to bring law and order to this space.

KEPT CRYPTO MOSTLY OUT OF THE BANKING SYSTEM

The Securities and Exchange Commission is not a bank regulator, but it has authority over accounting standards. This authority allowed the commission to ensure that the costs of owning or serving as a custodian of crypto assets were fully accounted for. On April 11, 2022, the SEC released Staff Accounting Bulletin (SAB) 121, agency guidance that required public companies to shoulder the risk of any crypto assets they wanted to hold. The SAB differentiated crypto assets from traditional assets, forcing public companies to record crypto assets on their balance sheets as a liability. The directive also required companies to disclose to their investors the risks of holding crypto assets.

In practice, this meant that for a bank to take a crypto deposit, it would have to mark the value of the crypto on its balance sheet — and be liable for it by holding enough capital to return the original investment to the customer if necessary. The guidance made it "too costly for banks to hold crypto for clients" and largely kept traditionally regulated banks out of crypto. The SAB also applied to crypto exchanges, forcing them to hold safeguarding assets equal to their customers' crypto assets. This meant that, for example, a crypto exchange that was hacked would be liable for reimbursing its customers.

⁷ Letter from Sen. Pat Toomey to Treasury Secretary Janet Yellen, June 10, 2021, https://www.banking.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/toomey letter to treasury on burdensome crypto regulations.pdf; Laura Weiss, "Wyden wants tweaks to infrastructure bill's cryptocurrency rules," Roll Call, Aug. 2, 2021. https://rollcall.com/2021/08/02/wyden-wants-tweaks-to-infrastructure-bills-cryptocurrency-rules/.

⁸ Jeff John Roberts, "Paxos Gets Federal Bank Charter From OCC," Decrypt, April 23, 2021, https://decrypt.co/68838/paxos-gets-federal-bank-charter-from-occ.

^{9 &}quot;Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 121," Securities and Exchange Commission, March 31, 2022, https://www.sec.gov/oca/staff-accounting-bulletin-121.

10 Gina Chon, "Crypto smackdown does more harm than good," Reuters, June 8, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/breakingviews/crypto-smackdown-does-more-harm-than-good-2022-06-08/.

SAB 121 was issued in response to companies asking the SEC how they should account for crypto assets deposited by customers. While there are some crypto banks due to lax regulatory choices from the OCC and the Federal Reserve, they are isolated and unlikely to foster a banking crisis.

DENIED BITCOIN SPOT EXCHANGE-TRADED FUNDS (ETFS)

In the past year alone, the SEC rejected more than a dozen requests from companies to create Bitcoin spot ETFs, an investment product in which firms issue shares to customers that directly correspond to the value of Bitcoin.¹² With a Bitcoin spot ETF, customers could invest in Bitcoin without actually having to buy Bitcoin and store it in a digital wallet. More importantly, crypto ETFs likely would have attracted institutional and retail dollars into the crypto space through a regulated channel.

Despite numerous attempts, including high-profile ones by financial services giant Fidelity and crypto heavyweight Grayscale, the SEC consistently denied requests to allow the creation of Bitcoin spot ETFs on the basis that they would not adequately prevent fraud and market manipulation, nor would they properly protect investors or be in the public interest. Grayscale sued the SEC in response.¹³

The SEC has maintained a consistent requirement for all commodity-trust exchange-traded products, and it has held Bitcoin spot ETFs to the same standard. To be listed, the spot ETF must, like every other exchange-traded commodity product, maintain a standard information-sharing agreement (covering, for example, trading activity and customer identity) with the adjacent commodity market. These information-sharing agreements enable the SEC to monitor, identify, and, if appropriate, prosecute any attempts to manipulate the market.

PREVENTED CRYPTO LENDING PRODUCTS

In September 2021, cryptocurrency exchange Coinbase announced plans to let customers earn interest on certain crypto coins by lending them to third parties. Pointing to U.S. Supreme Court precedent, the SEC identified the "Lend" product as an unregistered security that would fall under its jurisdiction, opening an investigation and notifying

¹¹ Soyoung Ho, "Gensler Defends SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin on Crypto, Says FASB Should Act 'Expeditiously," Reuters, Aug. 12, 2022, https://tax.thomsonreuters.com/news/gensler-defends-sec-staff-accounting-bulletin-on-crypto-says-fasb-should-act-expeditiously/.

¹² Jacquelyn Melinek, "The SEC rejected bitcoin spot ETFs again. Now what?," TechCrunch, June 30, 2022, https://techcrunch.com/2022/06/30/the-sec-rejected-bitcoin-spot-etfs-again-now-what.

¹³ Katherine Greifeld, "Grayscale Suing SEC After Its Spot Bitcoin ETF Is Rejected," Bloomberg, June 29, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-06-30/sec-rejects-grayscale-bid-to-turn-biggest-bitcoin-fund-into-etf.

Coinbase that the agency would sue the company for violating federal securities law if it launched the product. A Shortly after, Coinbase dropped the product — but not before CEO Brian Armstrong took to Twitter to publicly complain about the agency's "sketchy behavior" and "intimidation tactics." As a public company listed on U.S. stock markets, Coinbase was the most credible exchange; had it offered this kind of product, the risk to customer assets would have accelerated.

Similar to Coinbase's Lend product, crypto firm BlockFi offered customers a "BlockFi Interest Account" that also violated securities law. Unlike Lend, however, BlockFi borrowed its own users' crypto assets, promising users returns of up to 9 percent while it pooled them for further lending and investment, but without registering the product as a security. BlockFi further violated the Securities Act by trading, investing, and owning securities whose value surpassed the assets it held by 40 percent, and made misleading statements. After an SEC investigation and lawsuit, BlockFi paid a \$100 million fine and stopped offering the product in February 2022. Nine months later, BlockFi became another casualty of the FTX meltdown and filed for bankruptcy.

The SEC's BlockFi enforcement action highlighted the SEC's stance on crypto lending programs. In the agency's BlockFi settlement, SEC Director of Enforcement Gurbir Grewal warned that crypto lending platforms "should take immediate notice of today's resolution and come into compliance with the federal securities laws." ¹⁸

PROPOSED THE EXCHANGE REGISTRATION RULE

In January 2022, the SEC proposed new rules to reiterate which financial trading entities constitute an "exchange." The changes, affecting Rule 3b-16 of the Exchange Act, proposed a definition of an "exchange" that would apply to crypto trading platforms, noting that they are under the SEC's jurisdiction.¹⁹ Without the clarified rule, crypto trading platforms could continue to operate as unregistered exchanges, skipping the investor protections, transparency, and oversight required of SEC-registered exchanges. Predictably, the crypto

¹⁴ Nate DiCamillo, "Coinbase Drops Planned 'Lend' Program After SEC Warning," CoinDesk, Sept. 20, 2021, https://www.coindesk.com/markets/2021/09/20/coinbase-drops-planned-lend-program-after-sec-warning/; John Reed Stark, "Why Coinbase Was Destined To Lose Its Battle With The SEC," Law360, Sept. 21, 2021, https://www.johnreedstark.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/180/2021/09/Why-Coinbase-Was-Destined-To-Lose-Its-Battle-With-The-SEC-Law360.pdf.

¹⁵ Benjamin Bain, "Coinbase Drops Crypto Lending Program Plans After SEC Balks," Bloomberg, Sept. 20, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-09-20/coinbase-global-drops-plan-to-launch-crypto-lending-program.

¹⁶ SEC Order, Administrative Proceeding No. 3-20758, Feb. 14, 2022, https://www.sec.gov/litigation/admin/2022/33-11029.pdf.

¹⁷ David Gura, "Crypto company BlockFi declares bankruptcy in the first big aftershock of FTX's fall," NPR, Nov. 28, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/11/28/1139431115/blockfi-ftx-bankruptcy-chapter-11.

^{18 &}quot;BlockFi Agrees to Pay \$100 Million in Penalties and Pursue Registration of its Crypto Lending Product," Press Release, SEC, Feb. 14, 2022, https://www.sec.gov/news/press-release/2022-26.

^{19 &}quot;Amendments Regarding the Definition of 'Exchange' and Alternative Trading Systems (ATSs) That Trade U.S. Treasury and Agency Securities, National Market System (NMS) Stocks, and Other Securities," SEC Proposed Rule, March 18, 2022, https://www.sec.gov/rules/proposed/2022/34-94062.pdf.

industry balked, and exchanges submitted comments to the agency opposing the rule.²⁰ The rulemaking process is still underway.

CONTINUED ENFORCEMENT ACTIONS

Under Gensler, the SEC made crypto enforcement a priority, launching investigations and enforcement actions into the largest U.S. crypto exchanges, prosecuting federal securities law violations, and punishing fraud. The SEC won an important precedent in New Hampshire: firms that issue tokens must register them as securities, paving the way for additional enforcement.²¹

Importantly, Gensler focused on the biggest players. As soon as he took office, Gensler began investigating algorithmic "stablecoin" Terra/Luna founder Do Kwon, whose product later collapsed in a spectacular \$45 billion meltdown that ultimately engulfed FTX months later. ²² When Kwon refused to cooperate voluntarily with the SEC's inquiry, the agency served Kwon with a subpoena, which he also refused to honor. He then sued the SEC over the investigation. A year into the fight, Kwon's cryptocurrencies, Terra and Luna, collapsed. An appeals court later ruled that the SEC had the right to compel information from Kwon's now-bankrupt scheme, setting an important precedent. ²³

The SEC has continued to take action against lawbreaking firms and individuals in the crypto industry, prosecuting unregistered crypto exchanges and fraud, and winning a \$10 million settlement in 2021 with trading platform Poloniex for violating the Exchange Act.²⁴ The SEC has also sued high-profile individuals who touted crypto products and platforms, including Kim Kardashian, for failing to disclose pro-crypto public statements as paid advertisements.²⁵

Additionally, in May 2022, the SEC announced it would nearly double the size of its crypto enforcement team, strengthening its ability to police the sector.²⁶

²⁰ Kia Kokalitcheva, "Crypto industry takes on SEC's proposed new 'exchange' definition," Axios, April 21, 2022, https://www.axios.com/2022/04/21/crypto-industry-takes-on-secs-proposed-new-exchange-definition.

²¹ Jeff Feingold, "Judge backs SEC in case against New Hampshire-based crypto firm," New Hampshire Business Review, Nov. 10, 2022, https://www.nbbr.com/judge-backs-sec-in-case-against-new-hampshire-based-crypto-firm/.

²² Cheyenne Ligon, "Do Kwon, Terra Claim SEC Violated Procedure in Ongoing Legal Fight," CoinDesk, Dec. 20, 2021, https://www.coindesk.com/policy/2021/12/20/do-kwon-terra-claim-sec-violated-procedure-in-ongoing-legal-fight/.

^{23 &}quot;Court of Appeals Affirms Order Against Terraform and Kwon in SEC Subpoena Enforcement Action," Press Release, SEC, June 9, 2022, https://www.sec.gov/litigation/litreleases/2022/lr25415.htm.

^{24 &}quot;SEC Charges Poloniex for Operating Unregistered Digital Asset Exchange," Press Release, SEC, Aug. 9, 2021, https://www.sec.gov/news/press-release/2021-147.

²⁵ Michelle Chapman and Ken Sweet, "Kim Kardashian fined \$1 million by SEC over crypto promotion," AP, Oct. 3, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/kim-kardashian-sec-settlement-dec4c8351551c669335cfc7a1874c3fd.

^{26 &}quot;SEC Nearly Doubles Size of Enforcement's Crypto Assets and Cyber Unit," Press Release, SEC, May 3, 2022, https://www.sec.gov/news/press-release/2022-78.

ENGAGED IN ACCURATE AND HONEST INVESTOR AND PUBLIC EDUCATION EFFORTS

Under Gensler, the SEC hasn't just established itself as a key crypto regulator. The agency, and especially its leaders, have taken an active role in communicating clearly to investors and the public the unique risks inherent in crypto.

In an August 2021 speech, Gensler said the crypto market amounted to a mass of unregistered securities. Likening the industry to the "Wild West," Gensler elaborated: "This asset class is rife with fraud, scams, and abuse in certain applications. There's a great deal of hype and spin about how crypto assets work. In many cases, investors aren't able to get rigorous, balanced, and complete information. If we don't address these issues, I worry a lot of people will be hurt."²⁷ In a late 2022 interview, Gensler reiterated his position, saying that the SEC "will be a top cop on the beat" of the crypto industry.²⁸

Similarly, in September 2022, SEC Director of Enforcement Gurbir Grewal responded to criticism, saying that "critics are upset because we're not giving crypto a pass from the application of well-established regulations and precedents." Grewal affirmed the agency's job: to enforce the laws robustly and impartially.²⁹

FOUGHT THE ADOPTION OF "LIGHT-TOUCH" CRYPTO LEGISLATION

In September 2022, Gensler went on record to criticize the soft regulatory approach favored by crypto firms and their lobbyists. In a speech at the Securities Enforcement Forum, Gensler rejected pro-crypto arguments that new technology requires new approaches; instead, he reiterated that since the vast majority of crypto tokens are securities, existing securities laws apply. The public, Gensler said, deserves the same protections from crypto firms that they would receive from the issuers of any other security. "Nothing about the crypto markets is incompatible with the securities laws," Gensler said firmly, adding later, "Not liking the message isn't the same thing as not receiving it." "

In November 2022, days after the collapse of the major cryptocurrency exchange FTX, Gensler pointed out that "light-touch" crypto regulation, such as legislation sponsored by Senate Agriculture Chair Debbie Stabenow and Ranking Member John Boozman,

²⁷ Gary Gensler, "Remarks Before the Aspen Security Forum," Speech, Aspen Security Forum, Aug. 3, 2021, https://www.sec.gov/news/speech/gensler-aspen-security-forum-2021-08-03.

²⁸ David Yaffe-Bellany, "Inside a Crypto Nemesis' Campaign to Rein In the Industry," The New York Times, Nov. 21, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/21/technology/gary-gensler-crypto-sec.html.

²⁹ Gurbir Grewal, "Remarks at SEC Speaks 2022," Speech, SEC Speaks 2022, Sept. 9, 2022, https://www.sec.gov/news/speech/grewal-sec-speaks-090922.

³⁰ Gary Gensler, "Kennedy and Crypto," Speech, SEC Speaks 2022, Sept. 8, 2022, https://www.sec.gov/news/speech/gensler-sec-speaks-090822.

undermines securities law and restricts the SEC's enforcement authority. Gensler identified the failed FTX exchange as a proponent of the legislation and noted that the legislation "was promoted by some of the same folks that failed in the last day or two."³¹

SLOWED CRYPTO FIRMS FROM ACCESSING PUBLIC STOCK MARKETS

On December 5, 2022, in response to scrutiny by the SEC, Circle Internet Financial, which issues a crypto stablecoin, pulled its planned \$9 billion merger with special purpose acquisition company Concord Acquisition.³² The merger was intended to take Circle public as a listed company on the stock exchange. According to Bloomberg, the merger's abandonment was part of the SEC's initiative to "halt crypto's rush to the public markets to avoid giving the industry tacit legitimacy." Other crypto firms seeking access to the public stock markets, but which have been delayed or halted by the SEC, include bitcoin mining company Bitdeer Technologies Holding Co.'s trading platform Apifiny Group Inc, and Gibraltar-based crypto exchange Bullish. Collectively these deals represent more than \$20 billion of money from investors that has been halted or slowed from going into the crypto sector.³³

CONCLUSION

In the wake of the crypto collapse, we must answer this question: Why was this set of scams allowed to emerge in the first place?

Key to the rise of crypto was the ideological rhetoric surrounding it. For instance, as venture capitalist and former Coinbase CTO Balaji Srinivasan argued in 2019, "Blockchain is an anti-monopoly technology, whether the monopoly arises from state licensing, network effects, or other forms of concentrated power."³⁴ Though couched in anti-monopoly language, this statement represents the same libertarian ideology that motivated the deregulation of finance over the last 40 years and the rise of "Too Big to Fail" banks.

Stripped bare, these arguments are not pro-innovation or anti-monopoly. They argue, rather, that democratic government cannot competently regulate finance, and therefore individuals must rely on non-state systems, whether large unregulated banks or private cryptocurrencies.

³¹ Sarah Wynn, "FTX failure may strengthen case for more robust crypto regulation," Roll Call, Nov. 15, 2022, https://rollcall.com/2022/11/15/ftx-failure-may-strengthen-case-for-better-crypto-regulation/.

³² Emily Nicolle and Bailey Lipschultz, "Stablecoin Issuer Circle's SPAC Deal With Concord Scrapped," Bloomberg, Dec. 5, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-12-05/stablecoin-issuer-circle-s-spac-deal-with-concord-is-terminated.

³³ Chris Bryant, "A SPAC and Crypto Marriage Was Always Doomed," Bloomberg, Dec. 6, 2022. https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2022-12-06/crypto-and-spacs-are-a-doomed-match-in-the-eyes-of-the-sec

 $^{34 \}quad \underline{\textit{Balaji Srinivasan on Twitter, February 7, 2019, https://twitter.com/balajis/status/1093380725405999104}.$

Anti-monopolists recognize the need for state power and rule-setting to prohibit the kind of bad behavior that actors in this space facilitate. Fortunately, there was enough state strength to block this unstable system from infecting the real economy. That is why Gensler's actions are so important to understand. Democratic governance can work, and in this case, it did.

* * *

The American Economic Liberties Project is a non-profit and non-partisan organization fighting against concentrated corporate power to secure economic liberty for all. We do not accept funding from corporations. Contributions from foundations and individuals pay for the work we do.

economicliberties.us

@econliberties

info@economicliberties.us